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Abstract 
Indonesia is a developing country in Asia, whose economic development still depends on foreign 
investment. MSME is an alternative business unit that can encourage domestic economic growth 
that can be released from the dependence of foreign investment. The low number of MSMEs 
compared to other countries in Asia and the vulnerability of MSMEs unable to compete in the 
market in the era of globalization. Make the government fund various stakeholders to be 
established and develop business incubators, including universities. With the adoption of this 
policy, universities in West Java began to create and build business incubators. This article is 
intended to describe the process of establishing and developing a university business incubator in 
West Java as region of Sundanese people. The method used in this research is qualitative research 
with data collection techniques through data observation and literature study. The results of the 
study that discussed the establishment of a university business incubator in West Java were 
carried out in collaboration with lecturers with international non-profit organizations . 
 
Keywords:  university business incubator, west java, Incubator establishment, incubator 

development  
 
1. Introduction 
Indonesia is a developing country in Asia 
trying to transform into an emerging market 
country with an economic growth prospect 
of 5.1%. This prospect is partly driven by 
Total Factor Productivity (TFP), which still 
depends on foreign investors' funds, even 
though becoming an emerging country 
requires more significant financing than 
domestic ones (Prima, 2019). Meanwhile, 
the fulfillment of domestic funds remains 
constrained by the high unemployment rate. 
Micro Small Medium Enterprises (MSMEs)  
is a business unit that can be used as an 
alternative for the government to boost its 
economy's productivity. Because the 
production of goods and services for SMEs 

has a large market share, it can absorb labor 
and reduce unemployment. Also, MSE 
economic activities contribute to Gross 
Domestic Income by 60% (Haryant & 
Hidayah, 2018). However, the number of 
entrepreneurs in Indonesia is only around 
3.1% of the total population, so if compared 
to other countries in Asia, Malaysia which 
reaches 5%, Singapore is around 7%, China 
10%, and Japan 11%, this figure is still 
shallow (Mariani & Anom, 2019). 
Besides, most entrepreneurs or MSMEs 
players in Indonesia are still constrained by 
minimal resources, which makes their 
businesses vulnerable in facing market 
competition in the current global era. So that 
technology and innovation are skills 
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demands that business actors need to master. 
Mastery of these skills cannot happen 
without assistance from an institution that 
helps business actors. Higher education is a 
social institution that provides scientific and 
professional education in specific disciplines 
through teaching and research activities. 
Higher education becomes a strategic 
institution to assist business actors by 
forming a business assistance agency called 
a business incubator. Since 2016 the 
Kemenristekikti has tried to encourage every 
university to have a business incubator, 
aiming to help the agency assist businesses 
in technology and innovation (Kemenristek / 
BRIN, 2018). 
 
West Java is one of the provinces in 
Indonesia which has many MSMEs of 
approximately four million five hundred 
business units engaged in non-agricultural 
business, namely in wholesale and retail 
trade, repair and maintenance of motorbikes, 
industrial processing, provision of 
accommodation and supplies, food and 
Drink. Like MSMEs in other regions in 
Indonesia, MSMEs in West Java also face 
obstacles and challenges from various lack 
of resources at their disposal (BPS-West 
Java, 2016). This condition can also be seen 
in new entrepreneurs in starting their 
business, some of the problems faced 
include business planning, setting up an 
office, recruiting new members, marketing 
and financial problems including those faced 
by start-ups. Paul graham (2012), states that 
what is meant by a start-up is a company 
that is designed to develop quickly. A newly 
initiated company does not necessarily mean 
that a company must engage in technology, 
and obtain funds from investors. Start-ups 
develop rapidly and continue to innovate in 
the downstream process and 
commercialization of their products, so that 
they have competitive power and high 
efficiency. Based on this phenomenon, the 
role of entrepreneurship and business 
incubators is needed which has become an 

important part of developing innovative 
start-ups and increasing the MSME class 
which will have an impact on the Indonesian 
economy. Given the very large role of IB, 
the government has contributed to the 
creation of Business Incubator with the 
issuance of Presidential Regulation number 
27 of 2013 concerning entrepreneurial 
incubators, then the birth of business 
incubators is also stated in the regulation of 
the minister of cooperatives and small and 
medium enterprises Number 24 of 2015. 
Business incubator services In general, 
incubators Business has 7 S functions, 
namely Space, Shared, Service, Support, 
Skill development, Seed capital, and 
synergy. Of course, this regulation was made 
as an effort to provide solutions, especially 
for business actors, both beginners and those 
who are doing business. The Business 
Incubator is one of the centers under certain 
institutions, both in the government and in 
the private sector. Established in an effort to 
develop independent and professional new 
entrepreneurs. This incubator also aims to 
maximize the entrepreneurial spirit by 
conducting various programs including 
training programs, workshops, mentoring 
and acceleration. 
 
The existence of a Business Incubator is 
expected to be able to make a real 
contribution in fostering MSMEs in an 
integrated and sustainable manner, for a 
certain period of time until business actors 
are independent and able to adapt to the 
competitive and dynamic business world. 
For this reason, the incubator provides 
holistic services for novice, ongoing 
businesses, as well as solutions to profitable 
business problems, market accessibility, 
capital, and science and technology services. 
The incubation program will accelerate the 
success of business development through a 
series of structured programs starting from 
planning, implementation, and evaluation 
based on quality management principles and 
national and international standards. 
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However, in its development the number of 
business incubators in Indonesia is currently 
still limited, according to the Ministry of 
Cooperatives and MSME's of the hundreds 
of incubators that have ever been 
established, in 2004 there were only 56 
incubator units throughout Indonesia, most 
of which were carried out by universities, 
and of which only a few were active. Some 
of the things that have caused the 
implementation of business incubators in 
Indonesia to be not optimal are influenced 
by the following six factors: (1) national 
economic conditions that prioritize 
maintaining economic stability rather than 
encouraging industrial growth; (2) there is 
no policy that specifically regulates the 
Business Incubator, including how the 
model of mentoring is ideal, established, and 
effective in incubating the MSMEs it fosters; 
(3) lack of understanding of the importance 
of the role of the Business Incubator in 
creating new jobs and the growth of the 
business world; (4) Limited and short-term 
sources of funds; (5) do not have 
professional human resources in managing 
the Business Incubator; (6) limited physical 
facilities (infrastructure) in the 
implementation of the incubator function 
(Bank Indonesia 2006). Based on this 
phenomenon, several universities that are 
members of the ABCGM association 
(Academician, Business, Community, 
Government, Media) took the initiative to 
collaborate with 12 (twelve) universities in 
West Java. The purpose of this paper will be 
to discuss how universities in West Java 
build and develop a business incubator in the 
university environment. 
 
2. Method 
The type of research used in this study is an 
inductive qualitative method, namely an 
analysis based on specific events to ensure a 
general theory (Suriasumantri, 2005). The 
data is interpreted according to the analytical 
framework with collecting, compiling, and 
describing various data and factual 
information. Research with a qualitative 

approach aims to explain social phenomena 
by using an unstructured exploratory method 
with a small sample size to describe a 
problem situation (Management Association, 
2020). 
 
This study describes the stages of building a 
business incubator in universities in West 
Java. The research uses a qualitative 
approach to describe a phenomenon based 
on the researcher's interpretation (Bakry, 
2016; Berg, 2001). Qualitative research has 
several characteristics in which researchers 
collect data in the field by interacting and 
observing objects directly. The researcher is 
the main instrument because the researcher 
collects his data through document testing, 
behavioral observation, and interviewing 
data sources, including interviews, 
observations, documents, and audio-visual 
information, to get a comprehensive 
understanding through inductive and 
deductive data analysis (Berg, 2001). 
The data collection technique was carried 
out by observing the activities of Focus 
Group Discussion, representation of 
university representatives, and literature 
studies. The FGD participants consisted of 
Bandung Islamic University, Bandung 
Polytechnic, Pasundan University, 
Parahyangan Catholic University, Computer 
University, Widyatama University, Langlang 
Buana University, Alghifari University, 
Telkom University, LP3I Polytechnic 
Bandung, Nusantara Islamic University, and 
several other universities such as Subang, 
and Cirebon. The data is then analyzed 
based on the conceptual framework used by 
the author to conclude.  
 
3. Result and Discussion 
3.1 Literature Review 
The theory is a series of definitions that can 
help get a systematic view that can justify a 
phenomenon. This article will discuss 
business incubators, MSMEs, or what can be 
equated with the term startup and its 
relationship with higher education 
institutions. Startups are built to produce a 
new product or service under extreme and 
uncertain conditions (Lipińska, 2018). 
Newly born startups are looking for a 
repeatable and scalable business model by 
putting forward new ideas in the market to 
be economically sustainable. In the early 
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stages of its emergence, a startup faces 
various vulnerabilities to develop because it 
is small in institutional size and has various 
shortcomings in assets, finance, and human 
resources (Jr., Fernandes, Roberto Sbragia, 
& Borini, 2019). 
 
Business Incubator (BI) first appeared in 
1959 in New York, United States. It 
established by Joseph L. Mancuso (Marchis, 
2007) as a "silver bullet" to deal with 
problems and challenges faced by small 
businesses or startups (ERESIA-EKE, IWU, 
JAIYEOLA, & MUSIKAVANHU, 2019) so 
that their businesses will be successful 
(Wang, Hung, & Wang, 2013). According to 
the European Commission (2002), the broad 
understanding of IB provides a conducive 
environment for entrepreneurs by building 
and developing the entrepreneur's business 
(Indiran, Khalifah, & Kamariah, 2017). IB is 
an institution or institution that provides 
business development services for startups 
that are just starting their business 
(Agibalov; & Tkacheva, 2015). The business 
continues to grow sustainably (Kuryan, 
Khan, & Gustafsson, 2018) because IB 
provides various assistance services to 
startups or SMEs that it fostered (Binsawad, 
Sohaib, & Hawryszkiewycz, 2017). In other 
words, it can be said that the incubator 
business is a partner of a new business entity 
that is a social partner, which makes the new 
business entity aware of the know-how in 
running its business (Shaik, 2018). 
The startup incubation process in BI goes 
through three stages. The first stage is 
startup creation (pre-incubation), which 
includes various activities required by 
entrepreneurs to build their business, 
including ideas, establishing business 
models, business plans, and other activities 
aimed at developing startups. The second is 
the incubation stage, which is the IB's 
services from the initial stage to the 
expansion stage until the startup is in its first 
three years until maturity. The services 
provided include financial access, direct 
coaching and mentoring, and specific 
training. The third is the expansion or post-
incubation stage, which is the stage where 
startups reach their maturity phase to operate 
independently and leave IB (Wang et al., 
2013). 
 

The Business Incubator as a model for the 
growth of new business units has advantages 
where the IB provides intensive education 
regarding business aspects (Syarif 2009). 
Hewick (2006) defines incubation as an 
effort to cultivate qualified entrepreneurs in 
a workspace managed by an institution 
called an incubator supported by business 
mentoring, training, networking, and 
funding activities to enable the fostered 
entrepreneurs to survive in a competitive 
business world. In Indonesia, the 
government's definition of a business 
incubator administratively can refer to the 
Presidential Regulation of the Republic of 
Indonesia Number 27 of 2013 concerning 
the Development of Entrepreneurial 
Incubators. In the Presidential Regulations, 
an incubator is defined as an intermediary 
medium that performs incubation efforts on 
tenants and has a physical building to 
facilitate tenant activities (Hasbullah et al., 
2015).  
The IB has four facility services: access to 
capital loans and equity participation, link 
building, creating internal equity funds and 
establishing cooperative relationships with 
various corporations (Sareen, 2019). 
Meanwhile, according to Almubaraki and 
Busler (2011), the services provided by the 
IB include basic business, marketing 
assistance, and networking activities, 
accounting or financial management, bank 
access, liaison with strategic partners, and 
liaison with investors (AlFattouh, nd), more 
specifically IB services for startups, namely: 
physical infrastructure, workspace services, 
financial support access, process support, 
and network access (Indiran et al., 2017; 
Kuryan et al., 2018). 
In the broad sense, referring to the work of 
Lose and Kapondoro, a business incubator 
becomes an institution that has nine 
functions, those are housing for new 
businesses, business development, providing 
an environment for early development, 
providing initial needs (physical, emotional, 
and intellectual), commercialization of new 
products, providers of new business models, 
nurture new businesses and small 
businesses, service providers, and accelerate 
business start-ups. This function is achieved 
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by the business incubator by running three 
services, namely: mentoring, training, and 
coaching (Lose & Kapondoro, 2020). 
Meanwhile, according to the Ministry of 
KUKM, the services provided by IBs to 
tenants include: 1) Space, namely space for 
tenant business activities; 2) Shared office 
facilities, namely the provision of office 
facilities that can be used together; 3) 
Service, namely in the form of guidance and 
management consulting; 4) Support, such as 
research assistance, and access to 
technology; 5) Skill Development tenants; 6) 
seed capital, namely the provision of initial 
business funds and efforts to obtain access to 
capital to financial institutions; and 7) 
Synergy, namely the creation of business 
networks both locally and internationally 
(Ministry of KUKM 2012). 
So that the business incubator can become 
an agency that can accelerate, a knowledge 
park, and an innovation center, which 
essentially acts as a provider of resources, a 
support system that helps tenant businesses 
run their business. According to Amit and 
Zott (2001), the operation of a business 
incubator requires a business model in which 
there is content, structure, and transaction 
management designed to create value that 
can be used in running a business in terms of 
the various opportunities that exist. At least 
some literature divides business incubators 
into six types: the university incubator, the 
independent commercial incubator, the 
regional business incubator, the company-
internal incubator, the virtual incubator, and 
the corporate accelerator (Wang et al., 
2013). 
According to Smilor (1987), the affiliation 
system in the incubator apart from the 
entrepreneur himself. There are four other 
stakeholders affiliated with the business 
incubator, namely the private sector, 
universities, government, and non-profit, 
who help tenant companies create profits, 
develop the economy, create jobs, profitable 
companies, successful products, and 
technology diversification 
(ALAAALFATTOUH & ALSALLOUM, 
2017). The  illustration described by Smilor 
as follows: 
Image 1: Stakeholder Afiliation in the 
Business Incubator and their goals 

 
Source1: Alaaalfattouh & Alsalloum, 2017)  

Meanwhile, according to Carayannis et al. 
(2005) and Shankar et al. (2018), based on 
the basic pattern of the base of the driving 
institutions, there are six types of Business 
Incubators, namely: (1) University 
Incubator, (2) Independent Commercial 
Incubator, (3) Regional Business Incubator / 
Regional, (4) Internal-Company Incubator, 
(5) Virtual Incubator, and (6) Accelerator 
Company (Tang, Walsh, Li, & Baskaran, 
2019). Because the startup ecosystem 
requires stakeholders in the IB, it will 
support ideas, research, operational 
assistance, mentoring, training, and social 
networks. Startups cannot be separated from 
the role of universities, financial 
organizations, service provider institutions, 
research organizations, large companies, and 
organizations. other supporters (Lipińska, 
2018). There are key stakeholders in the IB 
consisting of various institutions such as 
business cluster institutions, academic 
institutions, government agencies, research 
laboratories, banks, and investors (Tang et 
al., 2019). 
As institutions rich in research, universities 
are essential components whose role cannot 
be ignored in developing the country's 
economy. The university can generate 
innovation and quality human resources. 
With these elements, universities can act as 
agents of knowledge and technology transfer 
to academics and non-academics. The 
establishment of a business incubator is one 
of the university's strategies to play a role in 
maintaining or assisting small, medium 
enterprises, namely by establishing a 
university incubator business (Huda & 
Rejito, 2020). 
 
The university incubator is an IB that is run 
by a college or university. The objectives 
designed for this type of incubator follow 
the objectives designed by the university 
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institution where the incubator is located. In 
general, according to Guerrero et al. (2014), 
the goals that university incubators focus on 
include commercialization and knowledge 
transfer of technology that arises from 
academic research. However, university 
incubators' features are no different from 
other types of incubators, such as services to 
target tenants, non-hierarchical structure 
transactions, and implementing market-
based governance mechanisms (Tang et al., 
2019).  
The university incubator business has 
existed since the 1990s as a university 
entrepreneurial concept. Entrepreneurial 
university is defined as the adoption of 
economic development accompanied by 
teaching and research. The development is 
considered more effective because there is a 
creative process, transfer of knowledge, and 
technology that can increase business 
productivity, improving a region's economic 
performance. University entrepreneurship 
requires innovative knowledge and 
entrepreneurial knowledge. Innovative 
knowledge focuses on understanding 

technology as the basis for commercial 
opportunities. In contrast, entrepreneurial 
knowledge focuses on understanding 
entrepreneurial processes and the networks 
used to access resources and expertise. So 
that innovative knowledge and 
entrepreneurial knowledge are two elements 
that must exist in the university incubator 
business (Nicholls-Nixon & Valliere, 2019). 
The university is an institution that is 
different from other institutions that form 
business incubators because the university's 
mission is usually to prioritize the 
development of knowledge and the 
superiority of resources, stakeholders, and 
knowledge possessed. According to Andre 
(2016), at University BI, there are eight 
stakeholders, each of whom gets the benefit 
of having a university incubator, namely: (1) 
entrepreneurial students; (2) non-
entrepreneurial students; (3) universities; (4) 
local influence; (5) government; (6) 
lecturers; (7) researchers; (8) bank/investor. 
The descriptions are as follows: 

 

Table 1. Stakeholder Description

Stakeholder Obtained Benefit  

Entrepreneur  
Student 

1. Get experience that adds value to job prospects 
even though the startup is failing 

2. Opportunity to get profit 
3. Access to various incubator facilities reduces 

the additional burden of business 
4. Network access 
5. understand the object being studied 

Non-
Enterprenenur 
Student  

1. Gaining knowledge by observing startups 
2.  Opportunity to work at startup 

University 1. Improve reputation by becoming a leader in 
improving the quality of students and faculty 

2.  Produce graduates with more qualifications 
3.  Opportunity of getting 

Local business 1. Adding customers 
2. Add suppliers 
3. Increase the potential acquisition target 

Government 1. Creating more jobs 
2.  increase tax revenue 
3.  Reduce dependence on FDI (Foreign Direct 

Investment) 
4.  More autonomy nationally 

Lecturer/ 1. Opportunity to share knowledge 
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Academician 2.  increase connections with business people 

Researcher Opportunity to commercialize findings 

Bank/ Investor 1. Investment opportunities 
2. concentrated place to find investment 

candidates 

Source: Andre, 2016 
As technology continues to evolve, based on 
changing characteristics and its value 
proposition, IB is divided into three 
generations. The first generation was the 
initial phase of the formation of the IB. The 
institutional orientation was non-profit, with 
a multi-functional incubator that was not yet 
specialized, with activities still being carried 
out online and face-to-face. The goal the 
incubator is aiming for is economic 
development. The value proposition is still 
in the form of conventional services such as 
the provision of place infrastructure and 
performance support, with the rational 
thinking of economies of scale, namely a 
decrease in production numbers 
accompanied by an increase in production. 
The second generation is an advanced phase 
when the IB has been specialized. There is a 
change in institutional orientation to become 
profit-oriented or to remain non-profit with 
activities based on technology. The aim of 
the incubator is the commercialization of 
innovation and technology. The values 
offered to customers or tenants include 
business and technology assistance, 
coaching, and training. This phase 
incubator's rational thinking is to accelerate 
the learning curve or the rate of progress of a 
person in gaining new experiences or skills. 
The third generation is an advanced phase 
after the second phase in which the 
institutional orientation can be profit or non-
profit. In this phase, as technology advances, 
the incubator is more focused on technology 
with activities based on high technology. 
The target in this phase is network access 
and becoming a business accelerator. The 
propositions offered by the incubator are 
access to technology, professional staff, and 
financial networks. Rational thinking of its 
activities is access to external resources, 
knowledge, and bureaucracy. 
Meanwhile, the incubation process for SMEs 
that become tenants begins with the 
selection process by incubators. Then 
continue with monitoring and intervention 
process that will increase the value-added 

products. The last is graduation. The 
selection process is usually seen from the 
potential of the product market, the quality 
of the founding team, or the quality of the 
business model it has. And usually, 
university business incubators prioritize the 
MSMEs owned by students, how many 
MSMEs can accommodate students or the 
scope size of how many the tenant can learn 
through the incubation process carried out 
(Nicholls-Nixon & Valliere, 2019). 
Second, the monitoring process is carried 
out by improving tenant performance by 
observing specific progress, such as 
increasing the number of tenant customers, 
sales income. Finally, the graduation process 
usually occurs after the tenant has spent a 
certain period of incubation and mentoring 
carried out by the incubator to achieve 
tenant development targets (Nicholls-Nixon 
& Valliere, 2019). 
 
During the incubation period, the incubator 
will provide a business model that needs to 
be applied to its tenants depending on the 
tenant's needs or the standard of the 
incubator standard. The business model 
itself has a non-specific definition. However, 
briefly, the business model describes a 
company earning revenue, including 
managing its organizational structure, 
starting from creating, delivering, and 
providing company value. So it can be said 
that the business model is the company's 
business logic to get sustainable revenue 
(Hindarsah et al., 2020). 
 
The canvas business model is one of the 
business models developed by Osterwalder, 
which maps out nine component blocks in a 
business model that looks at the company's 
internal and external conditions. The nine 
blocks consist of customer segment, value 
proposition, channel, customer relationship, 
revenue stream, key resources, key 
activities, key partnership, and cost 
structure. Customer segment is to classify 
the group of people to be reached as a 
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market for the company's products or 
services. Second, the value proposition is the 
value offered to customers so that it 
becomes a reason for customers to switch to 
using the products or services offered by a 
company. Third, the channel is the channel 
how the company communicates with its 
customers to reach the targeted customer 
segment and distribute its products and 
services. 
 
Fourth, the customer relationship, which is a 
block that describes the various relationships 
between the company and its customers with 
specific goals such as customer acquisition 
or increasing sales. Fifth, the revenue stream 
is a description of the flow of money 
obtained by the company from customers. 
Sixth, key resources a block that describes 
the assets needed to run a business in the 
form of physical, financial, or intellectual 
resources. 
 
Seventh, key activities, namely blocks that 
describe essential activities carried out by 
companies so that their business runs which 
include the production of quality goods to 
handling customer complaints, eighth key 
partnerships, namely network blocks 
between companies with partners and 
suppliers. The ninth cost structure, namely 
the components of the costs required by the 
company in operating its business. 
 
From the explanation of the theories above, 
this paper will focus on establishing a 
university incubator business. So, the theory  
will be used is limited to the formation and 
the stakeholders involved in the formation 
process.  
3.2 Discussion 
The establishment of a higher education 
business incubator in West Java implements 
government policy, namely the Ministry of 
Research, Technology, and Higher 
Education, which encourages universities to 
establish business incubators. UBI 
encourages higher education institutions, 
especially teaching staff in entrepreneurship 
or business study programs, to establish or 
run a business incubator. The establishment 
was carried out through a network 
collaboration of academics who are 
members of the ABCGM Penta helix 

collaboration (Academics, Business, 
Community, Government, Media). 
 
Through the ABCGM network, the teaching 
staff contacted an international non-profit 
organization that focuses on empowering 
MSMEs, namely Uitzending Managers 
Program (PUM). PUM is a non-profit 
organization that assists by bringing in 
experts to destination countries. Since 2017 
PUM has handled incubators providing 
services to startups in various countries. The 
participation of these five stakeholders in 
establishing a university business incubator 
is because many stakeholders will benefit 
from establishing a business incubator in the 
university environment—first, the student, 
both students who are doing business and 
who is not. The student will gain more 
experience in managing the business, the 
possibility of getting more profit by joining 
the incubation program, opening access to 
the use of various facilities provided by the 
incubator, and network access. As well as 
the means to understand the object of 
student study, whether entrepreneurial or 
not. Also the opportunity to work in the 
startups after they graduates. 
 
Second, the university as a public institution 
will increase its reputation and increase the 
quality of resources, both students and 
teaching staff. Third, local entrepreneurs 
around the university will gain new market 
share, new raw material supply partners and 
increase the potential for acquiring new 
business entities. 
 
Fourth, the government, which in the long 
term, is that tenants who are successfully 
incubated by the incubator will create new 
jobs, receive tax revenues, become free from 
dependence on foreign investment, and 
become more autonomous nationally. Fifth, 
academics will benefit from the opportunity 
to disseminate knowledge and connect them 
with business practitioners. Sixth, 
researchers can commercialize their 
findings. Seventh, banks or investors have 
new potential clients for capital investment. 
In its formation, the ABCGM Network and 
the initiators forming business incubators 
gathered and planned the establishment of 
incubators at their respective universities. 
After that, the ABCGM network then invited 
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PUM as facilitators who became partners to 
help establish incubators in every private 
university in West Java. 
 
When the fasilitator comes, the first step 
taken by the college incubator initiator 
network is mapping the institutions by 
grouping universities in the why-run 
business incubator stage and the how-to-run 
business incubator group as part of the 
public hearing. Why some group of 
universities that still do not have a business 
incubator? For the group of universities that 
already have a business incubator but have 
not run optimally. The grouping is intended 
to make it easier for the mediator (PUM) to 
identify problems or challenges the initiators 
face in communicating with policy 
authorities in higher education institutions. 
Some tertiary institutions, that are in the 
how-stage complained about dynamics in 
running a business incubator, such as: 

• the break with tenants who have 
become alumnee, whereas on the 
other hand alumni tenants are needed 
as a coaching staff 

• independence of business incubators 
that have autonomy without 
intervention from the original higher 
education institution 

• profit or non-profit institutional 
orientation 

• collaboration of external 
stakeholders 

• lack of understanding of 
management to run IB, and 
bureaucratic problems in institutions 

 
Meanwhile, other universities shared their 
experiences on establishing relationships 
with incubator partners, getting revenue 
from incubator partners, and producing 
successful student startups. The third stage is 
the incubator business model's uniformity 
because the business model reflects what the 
incubator and customer want to achieve with 
clearly designed value innovations (Isabelle 
& Westerlund, 2016). The business model 
designed to be used by tertiary institutions in 
West Java is the Canvas Business Model.   
According to the IB initiators, Canvas 
Business Model (CBM) is easy to adapt and 
understand to business people. The design of 
the CBM for college IBs is slightly different 
from the MBK for business entities. For 

example, the key partners involve 
management, the Ministry of Research, 
Technology and Higher Education, the 
Indonesian Business Incubator Association 
(AIBI), an outside community consisting of 
alumni and local residents, and student 
startups. 
 
Meanwhile, the key activity is a variety of 
continuous assistance. The value proposition 
is the provision of working and co-working 
spaces; customer relationships, namely 
building comfortable relationships with 
MSMEs or student startups with bazaar 
channels and social media. The IB college 
cost structure rests on the institutional 
budget. 
 
According to PUM as a mediator and 
incubator coach for universities in West 
Java. University Business Incubator needs to 
analyze the stakeholders involved in the IB 
by selecting key partners who are in line and 
supporting the Incubator Business 
ecosystem, analyzing SWOT factors, and 
identifying external partners' needs such as 
corporations more prominent to startups and 
vice versa. So the incubator can bridge the 
interests of two parties to create a mutually 
beneficial ecosystem. 
 
Then the need for periodic evaluation of 
UBI to form the maturity of IBs that provide 
services to startups or MSMEs to develop 
their business. Meanwhile, the revenue 
stream problem can be managed by planning 
the stable condition of the startup. That is 
fostered or by other means such as equity 
share because the IB does not provide 
support in the form of capital financing to its 
tenants but facilitates connecting with 
certain parties such as the government or 
financial and capital institutions (Allahar, 
2016). 
 
The emergence of UBI in West Java is an 
initiation of government policy. The 
definition of the term business incubator is 
still not fully understood by academic 
groups. Government policy in encouraging 
the establishment of an IB is usually an 
effort to reduce the unemployment rate by 
stimulating MSMEs' growth by 
commercializing technology carried out by 
universities and research institutions 
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(Alinsunod, 2019). This can be seen from 
two groups of universities, namely why and 
how, which indicates two things. First, there 
is no higher education about the importance 
of a business incubator as an entrepreneurial 
laboratory facility for students. Second, the 
understanding and experience of academics 
about the role of business incubators is not 
yet complete. IB is an institution that 
provides services for entrepreneurs, namely 
physical infrastructure facilities, workspace 
services, access to financial support, process 
support, and network access. As part of the 
IB college educational institution, it is 
necessary to build a network with other 
stakeholders, namely the private sector, 
government, and non-profit organizations. 
For non-profit institutions, IB universities in 
West Java have done with PUM. This is 
because higher education incubators' success 
is not reflected in profit money but rather in 
social respect. Where university IBs can 
encourage startup progress through 
educational functions to improve and 
provide human resources that indirectly 
contribute to economic growth (Moleiro 
Martins, Abreu, & M.F. Calado, 2019) 
macro. 
 
In the FGD that was carried out in planning 
the establishment of a business incubator, 
several university representatives stated that 
establishing a business incubator at the 
university was to support MSMEs or start-
ups owned by students and the community 
around campus. The reason is that the 
incubator provides services to its tenants in 
the form of mentoring know-how in running 
their business to grow. The participant's 
statement follows the concept that states that 
the business incubator is intended to support 
start-ups or SMEs that are just starting their 
business to survive in an uncertain market. 
An MSME will have a scalable business 
model with a clearer market share with the 
incubation process. So that start-ups or 
SMEs can successfully survive and develop. 
As in theory, university incubators have 
goals that follow the institution's goals so 
that their space is limited by bureaucracy 
and the authority of the institution's 
authorities. This can be seen from the 
emergence of complaints about problems 
related to institutional bureaucracy. Ideally, 
all stakeholders in a tertiary IB, namely: 

entrepreneurial students, non-entrepreneurial 
students, universities, local experts; 
government; lecturer; researchers; 
bank/investor. Connect well with each other 
in order to benefit from the existence of a 
business incubator. 
 
Incubators for tertiary institutions in West 
Java are newly born institutions, which are 
still in the first generation phase so that their 
institutional orientation is still non-profit. 
This type of incubator is multi-purpose 
because it is still trying to gather and recruit 
tenants in various business fields. So far, 
UBI in West Java has only reached the 
incubation stage based on the incubation 
process. The tenants of alumni become 
alumni not because they have finished the 
incubation period but because the 
entrepreneurial student has graduated from 
college. Service activities are carried out in 
two ways, namely directly and through 
online media. Besides, the services provided 
are not far from conventional services 
because their function is more of a student 
laboratory. According to the writer, the 
rational thinking that underlies higher 
education institutions' movement is oriented 
to economies of scale and the learning curve. 
 
Like a business unit or company, a business 
incubator also needs a business model that 
will guide the incubator to move. According 
to the IB initiators, Canvas Business Model 
(CBM) is easy to adapt and understand. The 
design of the CBM for college IBs is slightly 
different from the CBM for business entities. 
Like the CBM formulated by Osterwalder, 
the CBM adopted by the incubator also 
consists of nine components, namely 
customer segment, value proposition, 
channel, customer relationship, revenue 
stream, key resources, key activities, key 
partnership, and cost structure. Nevertheless, 
some elements in it are different. For 
example: First, the customer segment is 
entrepreneurship students, lecturers, and 
staff who will enter retirement, alumni that 
conduct businesses that want to be 
developed. Second, the Value Proposition 
that is proposing working and co-working 
space providers and capital access networks. 
Third, namely the channel by conducting 
bazaars, institutional collaboration, and the 
use of social media (Hindarsah et al., 2020). 
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Fourth, customer Relationship build 
comfortable relationships with MSMEs or 
tenant startups. Fifth, revenue Stream is 
obtained through managed tenants such as 
share equity, payment of rent from tenants, a 
government grant program, or a higher 
education institution budget. Sixth, Key 
Resources include Intellectual capital, 
Human resources, working space. 
 
The seven key Activities carried out are 
various coaching assistance activities, 
bridging the needs of startups and large 
corporations to create markets and networks 
for startups, periodic evaluation of IB 
programs. Eighth, the Key Partnership is 
University management; startups students; 
Kemenristekdikti; Indonesian Business 
Incubator Association (AIBI); alumni; local 
citizens; society; large corporations that 
support startups development. Ninth, Cost 
Structure, namely costs arising from the Pre-
incubation, incubation, and post-incubation 
activities; manager, assistant, and coach 
fees; activities outside the incubation stage; 
room rent and energy expenses (inwall); 
apprenticeship and marketing activities 
(outwall). Based on the explanation above, 
the authors argue that higher education 
incubators in West Java are transitioning 
between the first and second generations. 
Because the incubators are a newborn 
institution with little experience, it will, on 
the other hand, be driven by advances in 
information and communication technology, 
accelerate the evolution of the incubators' 
accelerated phase. And the model business 
developed by UBI in universities in West 
Java is still immature because it is still plan 
not an executable blueprint. 
 
4. Conclusion 
MSMEs are business units used as an 
alternative by the government to boost 
economic productivity and reduce 
unemployment. The still low level of 
entrepreneurship in Indonesia and the 
number of MSMEs that have failed because 
they cannot compete in the global era have 
made the government encourage various 
stakeholders to form MSME companion 
institutions known as business incubators, 
including universities. Several universities in 
West Java have built and developed their 
business incubators. 

The development and establishment of 
higher education business incubators in 
West Java are carried out through the 
collaboration of lecturers or teaching staff 
members of the Pentahelix ABCGM 
collaboration (Academics, Business, 
Community, Government, Media) also 
network with non-profit organizations PUM 
that focus on empowering MSMEs. The step 
taken is to map institutions by grouping 
universities that have no incubators and 
those that already exist. Second, by sharing 
knowledge and experiences to identify the 
problems faced by each incubator. The third 
is designing a business model that will be 
implemented in the operationalization of the 
IB. IB universities in West Java are 
relatively new IBs, so their operations have 
not been optimal. Deepening knowledge 
about IB, e.g., types of services provided to 
startups that become tenants. Optimization 
of social networks with various stakeholders 
such as large corporate governments, local 
communities, banking institutions, and 
various other service institutions is needed 
so that IBs can guide and produce successful 
startups until the post-incubation period. 
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